MASTER AGREEMENT

PINE RIVER AREA SCHOOLS

AND

PINE RIVER EDUCATION ASSOCIATION MEA/NEA

2019-2023

Ratified August 12, 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I	<u>RECOGNITION</u>	3
ARTICLE II	TEACHER RIGHTS.	3
ARTICLE III	BOARD OF EDUCATION RIGHTS	4
ARTICLE IV	COMPENSATION AND EXPERIENCE CREDIT	4
ARTICLE V	TEACHING CONDITIONS, ASSIGNMENTS AND LENGTH OF SCHOOL DAY	5
ARTICLE VI	VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS	8
ARTICLE VII	SICK LEAVE AND LEAVES OF ABSENCE	8
ARTICLE VIII	PROTECTION OF TEACHERS	12
ARTICLE IX	NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES	13
ARTICLE X	PROFESSIONAL GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	13
ARTICLE XI	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	14
ARTICLE XII	INSURANCE	15
ARTICLE XIII	<u>SENIORITY</u>	16
ARTICLE XIV	MILEAGE/CARTAGE ALLOWANCE	16
ARTICLE XV	SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT/SITE-BASED DECISION-MAKING	16
ARTICLE XVI	LEAST RESTRICTIVE ENVIRONMENT	17
ARTICLE XVII	MEDICALLY FRAGILE STUDENTS	17
SCHEDULE A	SALARY SCHEDULE	18
SCHEDULE B	EXTRA CURRICULAR DUTIES AND REIMBURSEMENTS	22
SCHEDULE C	BUILDING SCHEDULES.	26
APPENDIX A	INSURANCE SUMMARIES	27
ARTICLE XVIII	<u>DURATION OF AGREEMENT</u>	28

MASTER AGREEMENT PINE RIVER AREA SCHOOLS

This Agreement entered into between the Board of Education of the Pine River Area Schools, hereinafter called the "Board" and the Pine River Education Association, MEA/NEA, hereinafter called the "Association."

Statement of Non Discrimination: It is in the policy of Pine River Area Schools that no person shall be unlawfully excluded from participation, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise subjected to discrimination in employment or educational policies and programs because of race, religion, color, national origin, age, sex, marital status or disability.

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining representative, as defined in Section II of Act 379 Public Acts of 1965, for all regular contract members of the Pine River Teaching Staff, including teachers assigned as counselors and school social workers, but excluding supervisory, executive and/or administrative personnel. The term "teacher", when used hereinafter in this Agreement, shall refer to all currently certified State of Michigan full-time and part-time teachers and school social workers employed by written contract, except substitute teachers employed on a day-to-day basis.
- B. The Board agrees not to negotiate with any teachers' organization other than the Association for the duration of this Agreement. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to prevent any individual teacher from presenting a grievance and having the grievance adjusted without intervention of the Association, if the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, provided that the Association has been given written notice of the grievance settlement.
- C. Nothing contained herein shall be construed to deny or restrict to any teacher rights he/she may have under the Michigan General School Laws.

ARTICLE II – TEACHER RIGHTS

- A. Pursuant to Act 379 of the Public Acts of 1965, the Board hereby agrees that every teacher shall have the right freely to organize, join and support the Association for the purpose of engaging in collective bargaining or negotiation and other lawful concerted activities for mutual aid and protection or to refrain from such activity. As a duly elected body exercising governmental power under color of law of the State of Michigan, the Board undertakes and agrees that it shall not directly or indirectly discourage, deprive, or coerce any teacher in the enjoyment of any rights conferred by Act 379; that it shall not discriminate against any teacher with respect to hours, wages, or other terms or conditions of employment by reason of his/her membership in the Association, his/her participation in any legal activities of the Association or collective professional negotiations with the Board, or his/her institution of any grievance, complaint or proceeding under this Agreement or otherwise with respect to any terms or conditions of employment or refraining from such activities.
- B. The Board specifically recognizes the right of its teachers appropriately to involve the assistance of the Michigan Employment Relations Commission, or mediator from such public agency.
- C. The Association and its members shall have the right to use school building facilities at all reasonable hours for meetings upon proper application.
- D. The Board agrees to furnish to the Association in response to reasonable requests all available information concerning the financial resources of the District including the final budget and allocations and such other information as shall assist the Association in developing intelligent, accurate, informed and constructive programs on behalf of the teachers and their students. The Association shall be duly advised of fiscal and tax programs affecting the District, and the Association shall, whenever feasible, have the opportunity to consult with the Board with respect thereto prior to general publication.

ARTICLE III – BOARD OF EDUCATION RIGHTS

- A. The Board and its agents, on its own behalf and on behalf of the electors of the District, hereby retains and reserves unto itself, without limitation, all powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities conferred upon and vested in it by the laws and the Constitution of the State of Michigan, and of the United States, including, but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the right:
 - 1. To the executive management and administrative control of the school system and its properties and facilities, and the activities of its employees.
 - 2. To hire all employees and, subject to the provisions of law, to determine their qualifications and the conditions for their continued employment, or their dismissal or demotion, and to promote and transfer all such employees.
 - 3. To establish grades K through 12 and courses of instruction contained therein, including special programs, and to provide for athletic, recreational and social events for students, all as deemed necessary or advisable by the Board.
 - 4. To decide upon the means and methods of instruction, selection of textbooks and other teaching materials, and the use of teaching aides of every kind or nature.
 - 5. To determine class schedules; the hours and days of instruction; parent conference days; the duties, responsibilities, and assignments of teachers and other employees with respect thereto; school related non-teaching activities; and the terms and conditions of employment.
- B. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibilities by the Board; the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof; and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement and then only to the extent such specific and express terms hereof are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan, and the Constitution and laws of the United States.
- C. Nothing contained herein shall be considered to deny or restrict the Board of its rights, responsibilities, and authority under the Michigan General School Laws or any other national, state, county, district, or local laws or regulations as they pertain to education.

ARTICLE IV - COMPENSATION AND EXPERIENCE CREDIT

- A. The salaries of teachers are set forth in Schedules A and B.
- B. The salary schedule is based upon a full-time teaching position covering the regularly scheduled school year per the current State of Michigan minimum instructional days and in accordance with the official calendar. Should legislation change whereby total annual hours becomes a consideration for make-up days, this clause will be deleted from the Agreement.
- C. No teacher's normal workday shall exceed seven and one-half (7 1/2) hours per day, including lunch hour.
- D. When a teacher has completed two (2) semesters in the system he/she will advance one step on the salary schedule in accordance with Schedule A. Half steps will be paid the average of the two whole steps they are between.
- E. Years of service shall be calculated based on date of hire.
- F. The two (2) methods of payment are as follows:
 - 1. Paid every two (2) weeks twenty-six (26) equal pays.
 - 2. Paid every two (2) weeks in twenty-one (21) equal pays with the final pay being paid the second pay in June.
- G. The dates of the first pay of each year of this Agreement are listed below.
 - 1. September 6, 2019 is the first pay of the 2019-2020 school year.

- 2. September 4, 2020 is the first pay of the 2020-2021 school year.
- 3. September 3, 2021 is the first pay of the 2021-2022 school year.
- 4. September 2, 2022 is the first pay of the 2022-2023 school year.

ARTICLE V -

TEACHING CONDITIONS, ASSIGNMENTS AND LENGTH OF SCHOOL DAY

- A. Because the Board of Education has the statutory duty to educate all children within the boundaries of the School District, and because the student/teacher ratio is an important aspect of the educational program, and because the number of students the teacher is required to instruct has a direct bearing upon the amount of work required of the individual teacher, the parties agree that the size of the individual classes shall be given careful consideration and any inequities adjusted upon the request of the teacher or Association if economically and educationally feasible and desirable as determined by the Board of Education.
- B. All attempts shall be made to maintain a maximum class size: Grades kindergarten through third shall not exceed twenty-eight (28), grades fourth through seventh shall not exceed thirty (30), and grades eighth through twelve shall not exceed thirty-two (32) students per teacher. Industrial arts classes shall not exceed twenty-four (24) students per teacher. Physical Education classes shall not exceed forty (40) students per teacher. Strength and Conditioning classes shall not exceed twenty-eight (28) students per teacher. Vocal music and/or Band shall be open to any number registered.
 - 1. Combination classrooms shall have up to and including twenty-four (24) students per Elementary classroom.
 - 2. When these sizes are exceeded, a student overload will exist, and the following compensation will occur: 1) A classroom para-professional may be assigned to address the overload situation. The addition of this para-professional will increase the maximum class size by three (3) students. 2) Compensatory pay will be provided using the formulas that follow: Secondary teachers (grades 6-12) will receive one hour per week per student overload, Elementary teachers (grades K-5) will receive one hour per day per student overload, and Elementary Specials teachers will receive \$3.35 per session per student overload; or 3) a meeting will be held with the Teacher, Association President and/or Representatives and Superintendent and/or Board Representatives to arrive at an agreeable solution to the problem.
 - 3. Resource room class sizes shall conform to the State of Michigan Rules and Regulations or per waivers through the ISD.
 - 4. If a teacher takes on an additional class during an existing class period, the teacher shall receive one-quarter of an hour of compensation per period of doubled classes.
 - 5. When an overload exists, the teacher shall inform the Administration, in writing, that an overload exists. The Administration shall then have ten (10) days to resolve the overload before the aforementioned compensation begins.
- C. All teachers shall be entitled to a duty free, uninterrupted lunch period of at least thirty (30) minutes.
- D. The full-day, regular building schedule shall provide that Secondary teachers (grades 6-12) shall have one (1) planning/preparation period; likewise, Elementary teachers (grades K-5) shall be free from classroom duties for a minimum of forty-five (45) minutes per day on regular, full days of instruction for planning/preparation. This time shall be used for school business within district as determined by the individual teacher. If this business necessitates the teacher leave the district, permission must be granted by the Administration. Should the Board of Education hire additional specialists, the elementary teachers shall be free from classroom duties for that period of time. This time may be added to the forty-five (45) minutes and averaged over a two-week period, provided such time does not exceed an average of sixty (60) minutes per day. Planning periods are not guaranteed on scheduled half- or partial days, or days shortened due to any reason.

- 1. In the event a teacher does not receive the planning/preparation time above specified, or shall be called upon to teach during a regularly scheduled preparation period, or shall be called upon to attend a meeting (extending beyond the meetings described in Schedule B, Section F.2), he/she shall receive compensatory time. Seven (7) hours of accrued time will equal one (1) day. Teachers may use up to one (1) day per school year. Any accrued compensatory time not used by the end of the school year shall be paid at the rate specified in Schedule B, Section F.4.
- 2. It is expressly understood that this provision is intended to cover emergency situations. Teachers shall not be assigned in place of a substitute teacher or be assigned when absence is known in advance if at all possible. However, teachers may volunteer in advance to cover for other absent teachers under the conditions established in Number 1 above. Such volunteers shall be placed on a list by hour by the building principal and called upon on a rotating basis inasmuch as is possible.
- 3. When a team-taught class is missing the Teacher of Record, the first priority is filling the Teacher of Record assignment, followed by filling the IEP-designated special educator; in cases where the special education teacher is absent, a team-trained special educator will be sought first, followed by instructional staff otherwise not specially trained to team teach.
- 4. Teachers who are assigned or who volunteer to accept an extra duty hour of instruction in lieu of a planning period do so with the understanding that where there is extra compensation for teaching an extra hour, there is no guarantee of any planning time during the instructional day.
- E. Unless prohibited by legislation, the president of the Association shall be released from his/her teaching duties for one-half (1/2) day per month to work on matters of concern to the Association.
- F. Any staff member required to work in excess of the teacher workdays specified in the regularly scheduled school year shall be paid his/her daily rate of pay for all additional days or hours. This does not affect Schedule B positions.
- G. Compensatory time shall not be granted to extend regularly scheduled vacations, nor shall it be used to work for another employer.
- H. Building start times and staff report times are in Schedule C of this Agreement.
- I. The length of the elementary teaching day shall be as near as possible to the length of the secondary teaching day.
- J. The provisions of this Agreement and the wages, hours, terms and conditions of employment shall be applied without regard to race, creed, religion, sex, color, national origin, or marital status or membership in or association with the activities of any teacher organization. The Board and Association pledge themselves to seek to extend the advantages of public education to every student without regard to race, creed, religion, sex, color, or national origin and to seek to achieve full equality of educational opportunity to all pupils.
- K. All elementary and secondary teachers shall attend school functions of their respective buildings, such as Open Houses, Parent-Teacher-Conferences, student activities for which they are responsible, and student dances for which they have volunteered. Elementary teachers are expected to attend PTCGs. Teachers shall be responsible for supervision at any official class functions for which they have agreed to supervise. The Association recognizes the fact that it is in each teacher's professional interest to be involved in extra-curricular activities during the school year. It is further recognized that different buildings have different needs and thereby may by necessity and/or design conduct different after school activities, requiring different hours; however, every effort will be made by the administration to ensure hours required are similar from building to building over the course of the school year.
- L. All teachers must attend meetings called by the administration as a regular part of their teaching duties unless otherwise excused by the administration. All meetings shall begin within thirty (30)

- minutes after an operational school day. Morning meetings may be held provided they adjourn within fifteen (15) minutes of school starting time.
- M. Teachers shall give account for school materials, equipment, and facilities assigned to them provided they have sole responsibility for their working area.
- N. Reasonable supervision of students is the teacher's responsibility during the school day. This includes activities in all school areas such as cafeteria, halls, lavatories, playgrounds, assemblies, and any other place where students may congregate during the normal school day. Teachers shall cooperate in good housekeeping practices in the halls, respective classrooms, and their lounge.
- O. Every effort will be made by the administration to ensure that facilities are maintained in a safe and healthy condition.
- P. All teachers who are eligible to receive the services of a trained aide(s) shall be consulted before such services begin. Training of aides is the responsibility of the administration.
- Q. Bargaining unit Mentor Teacher positions shall be developed on an as-needed basis to function as an advisor/resource person to probationary teachers by the employer according to the following guidelines:
 - 1. Whenever possible, such mentor teachers shall be tenured teachers. It is understood and agreed that mentor teachers may also be retired teachers or college professors as allowed by law. Whenever possible, no mentor will be assigned more than one (1) probationary teacher per year, and the Association will be notified in such situations.
 - 2. A bargaining unit mentor teacher shall serve on a voluntary basis and shall work with probationary teachers from a related area of expertise, responsibility or experience.
 - 3. A bargaining unit mentor teacher may have released time as approved by his/her principal to use to observe or otherwise be available to the probationary teacher assigned.
 - 4. The mentor teacher shall not be expected to act in an evaluative, disciplinary or supervisory capacity over a probationary teacher, nor shall the mentor teacher be required to provide information for use in such administrative functions regarding the probationary teacher assigned. The function of mentoring shall not be included, on the mentor teacher's request, in the mentor teacher's performance evaluation.
 - 5. The mentor teacher shall assist the probationary teacher in planning with the administration the fifteen (15) days of professional development within the first three (3) years of employment of the probationary teacher.
 - 6. A mentor teacher may not continue in that position from year-to-year unless requested to do so by the principal. The probationary teacher involved shall have input into this process.
 - 7. Mentor teachers shall be paid \$30/hour.
 - 8. Mentors are expected to perform the following duties:
 - a. Spend approximately forty-five (45) minutes of planned time with the assigned probationary teacher twice a month. This time includes weekly in-person or telephone contacts if the mentor teacher is having difficulty impromptu contacts. Planned time meetings should be a minimum of fourteen (14) hours and a maximum of thirty (30) hours per semester unless additional time is approved by the principal.
 - b. Document all dates of conferences, personal contacts and classroom visits with the assigned teacher in a conference log that is to be provided to the principal at the end of each semester.
 - c. Suggest current research or otherwise provide insight and suggestions for improving instruction in both the probationary teacher's subject area and in the classroom management strategies.
 - d. At least one (1) planned classroom visit conducted during the year.

- e. Help probationary teacher select appropriate in-service days that meet the state guidelines (currently fifteen (15) days in a three (3) year period).
- f. Be part of a summer or other non-instructional day "Mentor Day" for up to two (2) days, not to exceed six hours, for a stipend of \$125. Must have a principal signed, pre-approved agenda and all mentors and mentees must be invited.
- R. Teachers will sign and adhere to the computer and network acceptable use policy.
- S. The term "part time teacher" shall be understood to be any highly qualified teacher employed by the district for less than 100% of the contracted teaching day. All stipulations within the Agreement will be applied equally to full time and part time employees, except to comply with the following.
 - 1. Tenured teachers may request job sharing by sending a letter to the superintendent.
 - 2. The prorated percentage of a part time teacher's assignment shall be determined using a mutually agreed upon method by the Board and the Association, calculated on an individual basis. This will be used in determining the annual compensation for the part time teacher.
 - 3. The prorated portion of Board-contributed health insurance premiums will be computed in the same manner as the annual compensation, unless the prorated portion is greater than or equal to seventy-five percent (75%) of full time, in which case the part time teacher's benefits will be equal to that of a full time teacher's benefits, or as required by law.
 - 4. A part time teacher will move up in experience steps equivalent to a full-time teacher.
- T. Special Education teachers may use up to two (2) days per semester, provided a sub is pre-arranged, taken in half or whole days, to prepare and conduct IEPs, progress monitoring, one-on-one student testing, or other duties as determined by the teacher in conjunction with the Administration and/or Special Education director.
- U. A teacher teaching in lieu of a preparation period for a semester or longer shall receive one-seventh of his/her contractual salary on a pro rata basis.

ARTICLE VI – VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

Whenever a vacancy in a professional teaching position in the District shall occur, the Board shall publicize the same by giving written notice of a vacancy to the president of the Association and providing appropriate posting in each of the several school buildings.

ARTICLE VII – SICK LEAVE AND LEAVES OF ABSENCE

- A. Teachers shall be granted eight (8) sick days per year. Sick days will be credited to each teacher's sick day account at the beginning of the school year. Sick days may be used for an individual illness as well as that of a family member. A family member includes a child, parent, spouse, grandparent, grandchild, or sibling as defined by the PMLA (Michigan Paid Medical Leave Act) and shall not provide greater benefits than that allowed by the statute. If at the end of a school year more days have been used than accumulated, it will be deducted from the teacher's last check. In addition, at the beginning of the school year, the business office will provide each teacher with a statement indicating the number of sick days accumulated as of the end of the previous school year, plus the eight (8) new credited days, and the total days available. The administration reserves the right to ask for a doctor's note in the event of questionable use of leave time.
 - 1. Sick leave days may accumulate to one hundred thirty-five (135) days. Accumulated sick leave days shall carry over to the next school year. Newly credited sick leave days will be added to the accumulated sick leave days, giving a total number of available sick leave days, not to exceed one hundred forty-three (143) sick leave days.
 - 2. After ten (10) continuous years of service, teachers retiring or voluntarily leaving the School District shall be paid at fifty percent (50%) of current daily sub rate for their accumulated sick days.

- B. Up to four (4) personal business days may be granted to a teacher for the purpose of transacting business of an urgent nature which cannot be transacted at times other than the normal working hours. These days are not intended to be used to extend vacations, holidays, or summer breaks. Written application shall be made at least three (3) days prior to the expected date of absence, except in the case of an emergency situation. Unused personal business days roll over to sick leave accumulation. No more than two (2) personal days may be used consecutively.
 - Disclosure of the reason for use of personal business days is to be at the discretion of the teacher. The Board reserves the right to deny personal business days when too many staff members request the same day and permission for all requests would make it impossible to hire substitutes. This is to include compensatory time earned.
- C. Special Circumstances: Should extenuating circumstances occur, compensatory time or a personal day may be used to extend a vacation with pre-approval of the Superintendent.
- D. Upon reaching ten (10) years of teaching and provided the two (2) most current year-end evaluations are rated as effective or better, leaves of absence without pay may be granted upon application for not more than one (1) year, unless by mutual agreement, for the following purposes:
 - 1. Special program completion problems may be considered by the Board. The regular salary increment occurring during such period shall be frozen.
 - 2. For a teacher to work outside of the field of education in his/her field of specialization training.
 - 3. All unpaid leaves of absence, granted by the employer, will result in the employee paying the cost of his/her benefits for the time of the unpaid leave.
- E. Family and Medical Leaves: Leave without pay may be granted up to a maximum of one (1) year renewable at the discretion of the Board.
 - 1. Upon request, the Board shall grant unpaid leaves of up to one (1) year renewable for the following reasons:
 - a. The serious health condition of the employee; or
 - b. The serious health condition of the employee's spouse, parent, parent-in-law, grand-parent, or child; or
 - c. The birth of a child; or
 - d. The placement of a child for adoption or foster care.
 - The term "child" includes any individual under 18 for whom the employee serves *in loco parentis*; a child over 18 who is incapable of self-care because of physical or mental disability; or a biological, adopted, or foster child.
 - e. Other reasons pursuant to FMLA.
 - 2. Upon return from the leave, the employee shall be returned to the position held immediately before the leave began as provided for twelve (12) week FMLA leave. If the position no longer exists, the employee shall be returned to a position equivalent in pay, benefits, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment.
 - 3. The employee shall use all accrued paid sick leave and/or personal leave during the leave. The remainder of any leave will be unpaid.
 - 4. Health benefits will be continued for the first twelve (12) weeks of leave in any twelve (12)-month period under the same conditions and at the same level as if the employee were still at work.
 - 5. Seniority shall continue to accrue during the leave.
 - 6. The employee shall have the right to take the leave on a reduced or intermittent schedule if subject to FMLA .

- 7. Whenever practicable, the employee will provide the employer at least thirty (30) calendar day's written notice of the request for the leave. It will include the reason for the request, the expected beginning date, and the expected ending date.
- F. After ten (10) years of effective/highly effective service, leaves of absence shall be granted of up to two (2) years to any teacher who joins the Peace Corps as a full-time participant in such program. Any period so served shall be treated as time taught for purposes of salary schedule set forth in Schedule A of this Agreement.
- G. Teachers who are officers of the Association or are appointed to its staff may, upon proper application, be given leave of absence without pay for the purpose of performing the duties of the Association. Teachers given leaves of absence without pay shall receive credit toward annual salary increment on the schedule appropriate to their rank.
- H. Military leaves of absence shall be granted to any teacher who shall be inducted or shall enlist for military duty to any branch of the armed forces of the United States, not to exceed the normal tour of duty.
 - Teachers on military leave shall be given the benefit of any increment which would have been credited to them had they remained in active service to the school system.
- I. Teachers may take one day a year, charged to sick leave, for the birth of a grandchild, to attend the funeral of an individual not addressed under "funeral leave" or for emergency concern or special circumstance. Requests for additional days under this category must be made directly to the Superintendent.
- J. In case of a death in the immediate family, three (3) days of Funeral Leave, not deductible from the teacher's sick leave allowance, shall be granted. In cases where additional bereavement leave days may be required, the Superintendent shall grant, upon request, two (2) additional days for this purpose, such days to be deductible from the teacher's sick leave allowance. For the purposes of this Article, the "immediate family" shall be defined as including spouse, parent, children, siblings, grandparents, grandchildren, mother-in-law, father-in-law, sons-in-law, daughters-in-law, aunts, uncles, and residents of the immediate household.
- K. Any teacher who suffers an on-the-job injury, which is compensable under the Michigan Worker's Compensation Law, may receive the difference between his/her normal wages and the amount he/she is provided by Worker's Compensation deducted from his/her prorated accumulated sick leave.
- L. A leave of absence will be granted to a teacher called for jury service. The Board shall pay an amount equal to the teacher's daily salary, and the daily jury duty fee paid by the court (not including travel allowances or reimbursements of expenses) shall be given to the School District for such day on which the teacher reports for or performs jury duty. Teachers called to testify directly related to their employment shall be paid in the same manner provided the teacher is not a party adverse to the district.
- M. At the beginning of each school year, the Association shall be credited with twenty (20) days to be used by the teachers who are officers or agents of the Association with a maximum of three (3) consecutive days being used by any one teacher, such use to be at the discretion of the Association. The Association agrees to notify the Board no less than forty-eight (48) hours in advance of taking such leave. The Association shall pay the cost of substitute teachers.
 - In the event a teacher is elected to state office, days used to attend regular meetings shall not be deducted from the Association days.
- N. Any day on which an employee is absent, and he/she is engaged in professional business as an observer or participant under the direction of the Board of Education, shall not be regarded as an absence, provided such business has been cleared through the Superintendent's office.
- O. The following shall be in effect in the event school is closed on a regularly scheduled day:

- 1. Sick Leave: Sick leave shall not be deducted if such day falls on the day of a prearranged paid sick leave.
- 2. Personal Business Leave: A personal business day shall not be deducted if such day falls on the day of a prearranged personal business leave day.
- 3. Funeral Leave: Funeral leave day taken under Article VIII, Section H, shall not be deducted if such day falls on a prearranged funeral leave day and the individual uses that day for the purpose intended.
- P. Teachers using not more than two (2) sick and/or personal days during the school year will receive a five hundred dollar (\$500.00) stipend at the end of the year. Teachers using more than two (2) but not more than five (5) days during the school year will receive a one hundred dollar (\$100.00) stipend at the end of the year. First year teachers will be granted the yearly allotment of sick days and will have the option of placing two (2) sick days in the Teacher Sick Bank. Days placed in the sick bank will not be counted as days of absence.

Q. Sick Leave Bank

- 1. The Board of Education will cooperate in the operation of a Sick Leave Bank. All certified professional personnel of the bargaining unit may participate in the bank on a voluntary yearly basis. First year teachers will have the option to be granted 10 sick days of which two (2) will be placed in the Teacher Sick Leave Bank. Exceptions to this Article will be individuals who are on short or long-term disability.
- 2. The primary purpose of the Sick Leave Bank is to protect an employee's earning power during periods of protracted and unavoidable absence due to his/her incapacity to perform the responsibilities of his/her assignment.
- 3. Each individual teacher, except first year teachers, may join the Sick Leave Bank only after she/he donates one (1) day and only one (1) day of his/her accumulated sick leave to the bank and submit his/her authorization to join. The authorization to join must be made within the health insurance policy's open enrollment period at the beginning of each participatory year or during the first thirty (30) days of employment with the district. Teachers opting to not enroll in the Sick Leave Bank during the open enrollment period shall be denied membership to the bank for the duration of that school year.
- 4. In the establishment of the Sick Leave Bank, each employee that agrees to take part in the Sick Leave Bank will donate one (1) day as described in paragraph 3 of this section. The Sick Leave Bank shall not exceed three hundred (300) days. First year teachers may join with two (2) days regardless of accumulated days.
- 5. A member will donate one (1) day of his/her sick leave to the bank only when the tabulation drops below two hundred (200) days. When the bank falls below the two hundred days (200), an additional day will be taken from all participating members at the start of the following year. No days will be deducted from any employee if the deduction of the days from any or all participating employees causes the maximum, outlined in paragraph 4 of this section, to be exceeded.
- 6. A person withdrawing from membership in the bank will not be able to withdraw the contributed days.
- 7. Upon depletion of a member's own accumulated sick leave, he/she must wait an additional ten (10) school days before drawing from the Sick Leave Bank. The ten (10) school days may be paid retroactively when or if the Sick Leave Bank Committee has authorized a grant.
- 8. Maximum withdrawal will not exceed ninety (90) days per person per year. When, and only when, the teacher is eligible for LTD, the total amount of days that may be withdrawn shall be no more than the number of days needed between the member's accumulated sick leave and the time period that is required before LTD takes effect.

- 9. A person who is on layoff or on a non-compensated leave of absence shall not be able to withdraw days from the Sick Leave Bank except as specified in paragraph 10 of this section.
- 10. A member of the Sick Leave Bank on a non-compensable leave of absence due to reason of disability is eligible to apply for coverage by the bank and may use these non-compensable days to satisfy the waiting period of (10) days as mentioned in paragraph 7 of this section.
- 11. The Sick Leave Bank Committee will control the Sick Leave Bank and retroactive withdrawals. The committee shall consist of the President and Vice President of the Association, the Superintendent, and the employee's immediate supervisor. Granting of Sick Leave Bank withdrawal and retroactive pay shall be secret ballot with each member of the committee having exactly one (1) equal vote. Simple majority of the vote will rule.
- 12. The Sick Leave Bank Committee may request documentation verifying incapacity to perform his/her teaching responsibilities and his/her need to Sick Leave Bank withdrawal.
- 13. Any participating teacher who has used days from the Sick Leave Bank will not be required to pay back those days the first time he/she utilizes the Sick Leave Bank, along with subsequent requests made within one (1) year of, and directly related to, the first request. Any participating teacher who has requested to withdraw days two (2) or more times for different reasons will repay the number of days used by donating no less than three (3) of his/her accumulated sick leave. These three (3) days will apply toward repayment. If the number of accumulated days in the sick bank falls below 200, one (1) additional day will be donated from his/her accumulated sick leave, which is needed for Sick Leave Bank participation. This one (1) day does not apply toward repayment of day(s) used. Donations will be made at the start of the contract year until all withdrawn days are replaced. Teachers who use days from the Sick Leave Bank and do not continue participation will repay Sick Leave Bank days used by forfeiting seven (7) days of accumulated sick leave days per year until repayment equals the days withdrawn from the Sick Leave Bank.
- R. Each teacher will be given one (1) Professional Day to attend a professional development opportunity for a paid position that they currently hold. Examples could include attending a teaching conference, a coaching clinic, or shadowing another teacher in district or outside of district. No sick or personal days shall be deducted from the teacher. All professional development must be approved by the Administration.

ARTICLE VIII - PROTECTION OF TEACHERS

- A. Since the teacher's authority and effectiveness in his/her classroom is undermined when students discover that there is insufficient administrative backing and support of the teacher, the Board will give all reasonable support and assistance to teachers with respect to the maintenance of control and discipline in the classroom. Whenever it appears that a particular pupil requires the attention of special counselors, social workers, or law enforcement personnel, the teacher shall advise the Administration, and if the Administration concurs and such help is available, reasonable steps shall be taken to provide such special attention as is required. In the event of a disagreement, the teacher may appeal the decision in writing to the superintendent. The superintendent shall respond to this appeal in writing within three (3) business days.
- B. Any case of assault upon a teacher shall be promptly reported to the Board or its designated representative. The Board shall provide legal counsel to advise the teacher of his/her rights and obligations with respect to such assault and shall render all reasonable assistance to the teacher in the handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities.
- C. If any teacher is complained against or sued by reasons of lawful disciplinary or other lawful action taken by the teacher against a student, the Board shall provide liability insurance coverage and defense, provided that the teacher's professional organization does not make such reimbursement.
- D. The Board shall reimburse teachers up to \$250 any loss, damage, destruction of clothing or personal property, or insurance deductible of the teacher while on duty for the school or on the school

- premises, provided that such loss is not the fault of the teacher due to negligence, and provided that such loss is not covered by the owner's insurance or the school's insurance.
- E. Any complaints by a parent of a student directed toward a teacher may be put in writing by the parent and called to the teacher's attention whenever possible, although it is recognized that the administration must follow legal procedures in the event of specific allegations.
- F. Teachers shall be expected to exercise reasonable care with respect to the safety of the pupils and property.
- G. The official personnel file for each teacher shall be maintained in the central school office. Any material shall be brought to the attention of the teacher before being placed in his/her file. If the teacher disagrees with the material, he/she shall have the right to file a written response within ten (10) days and such response shall be filed in his/her personnel file.
- H. A teacher shall have the right by appointment to review the contents of all records, excluding initial references, of the District pertaining to said teacher, originating after initial employment, and to have a representative of the Association present during such review.
- I. The teacher shall be entitled to full rights of citizenship and no religious or political activities of any teacher or the lack thereof outside of school hours shall be grounds for any discipline or discrimination with respect to the professional employment of the teacher.
- J. FOIA (Freedom of Information Act): All items placed into files that can be accessed through FOIA must be initialized by the teacher prior to being placed in the file. When a person, other than the employee(s) given direct responsibility of managing the files, asks to see an employee's file, the employee whose files are being requested will be notified immediately and the maximum time permitted by law will be taken before files are shown or turned over unless the teacher whose files are being requested waives this action upon notification.

ARTICLE IX - NEGOTIATION PROCEDURES

- A. It is contemplated that matters not specifically covered by this Agreement but of common concern to the parties shall be subject to professional negotiations between them from time to time during the period of this Agreement upon request by either party to the other. The parties undertake to cooperate in arranging meetings. Items for a given meeting shall be limited to an agenda proposed in advance.
- B. In any negotiations described in the Article, neither party shall have any control over the selection of the negotiation or bargaining representatives of the other party and each party may select its representatives from within or outside the School District. It is recognized that no final agreement between the parties may be executed without ratification by a majority of the Board of Education and by a majority of the membership of the Association, but the parties mutually pledge that representatives selected by each shall be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and make concessions in the course of negotiations or bargaining subject only to such ultimate ratification.
- C. If the parties fail to reach an agreement in such negotiations, either party may invoke the mediation machinery of the Michigan Employment Relations Commission or take any other lawful measures it may deem appropriate.

ARTICLE X - PROFESSIONAL GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. A grievance shall be defined as an alleged violation, by a teacher or the Association, of any specific term of this Agreement, misinterpretation or misapplication of any provision of this Agreement.
- B. Reference to "days" in the procedure shall mean school days except when school is not in session due to summer recess. During that period "days" shall refer to weekdays, excluding holidays.
- C. It is mutually agreed that all grievances, disputes, or complaints arising under and during the terms of this Agreement shall be settled in accordance with the procedure herein provided and that there

- shall at no time be any strikes, tie-ups of equipment, slowdown, walk-outs or any other cessation of work through the use of any method of lockout or legal proceedings.
- D. Every effort shall be made to adjust controversies and disagreements in an amicable manner between the Board and the Association.
- E. STEP I. A conference between the aggrieved employee, the Association representatives, or both, and the building administrator in charge will be held within five (5) days of the alleged grievance. In the event that such conference fails to settle the differences, it shall be the responsibility of the aggrieved to reduce any grievance to writing on the regular grievance form provided by the Association within five (5) days of the informal grievance conference and proceed to Step II. Written grievances required herein shall contain the following:
 - 1. It shall be signed by the grievant or grievants or Association.
 - 2. It shall contain a synopsis of the facts giving rise to the alleged violation.
 - 3. It shall cite the section or subsection of this Agreement alleged to have been violated.
 - 4. It shall contain the date of the alleged violation.
 - 5. It shall specify the relief requested.
- F. STEP II. A hearing between the grievant and/or the Association and the Superintendent or his/her designated agent shall be held within ten (10) days and a decision shall be rendered in seven (7) days after the hearing.
- G. STEP III. In the event the previous step fails to settle the complaint, the grievant and/or Association shall appeal the same within five (5) days to the Board of Education by filing such written grievance, along with the decision of the Superintendent, with the officer of the Board in charge of drawing up the agenda for the Board's next regularly scheduled meeting.
 - Upon proper application as specified, the Board shall allow the teacher, and/or his/her Association representative, an opportunity to be heard at the regularly scheduled meeting for which the grievance was scheduled. The Board may hold future hearings therein or otherwise investigate the grievance for a period of ten (10) days, or by written mutual consent for a longer period of time. Within ten (10) days of the final hearing, the Board shall render its decision in writing, except with the express written consent of the Association, shall the final determination be longer than ten (10) days from the final hearing.
- H. STEP IV. If the Association and/or grievant is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Step III, it may, within ten (10) days after the decision of the Board, refer the matter for arbitration to the American Arbitration Association in writing and request the appointment of an arbitrator to hear the grievance. If the parties cannot agree upon an arbitrator, he/she shall be selected in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association.
 - Neither party may raise a new defense or ground at Step IV not previously raised or disclosed at other written steps.
- I. Arbitration costs shall be shared equally by both parties.
- J. Tenure Grievance. If any teacher has a complaint regarding any condition of employment covered by the Michigan Teacher Tenure Act, such complaint or grievance shall be dealt with exclusively through the provisions of said Act and the established procedure thereof. Tenure grievances are not subject to the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE XI – MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

A. The Board agrees at all times to maintain an adequate list of substitute teachers. Teachers shall be informed of a telephone number they shall call as early as possible, but no later than 6:30 a.m. to report unavailability for work. Once a teacher has reported unavailability, it shall be the responsibility of the administration to arrange for a substitute teacher.

- B. This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations, or practices of the Board that shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms. It shall likewise supersede any contrary or inconsistent terms contained in any individual teacher contracts heretofore in effect. All individual teacher contracts shall be made expressly subject to the terms of this Agreement. The provisions of this Agreement shall be incorporated into and be considered part of the established policies of the Board.
- C. If any provision of this Agreement or any application of the agreement to any teacher or group of teachers shall be found contrary to law, then such provision or application shall be deemed not valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.
- D. If an emergency financial manager is appointed by the state under the Fiscal Accountability Act, the emergency manager may reject, modify, or terminate the collective bargaining agreement in his/her sole discretion. This authority is a prohibited subject of bargaining under the Public Employment Relations Act (PERA).

ARTICLE XII - INSURANCE

- A. The Board shall provide Primary Health benefits through 44North, with Secondary benefits through a provider of the district's choice. This protection will be for the full duration of the Agreement. All employees shall enroll in Plan A, Plan B, Plan C, or Plan D. Summaries of BCN plans are in Appendix A; details of all benefits are on the Transparency portion of the Pine River website.
 - 1. The Plan A benefit summary and contribution specifics are as follows:
 - a. BCN "Buy-up Option" Health, ARORx Prescription, and Teledoc Benefits
 - b. ADN Dental; Eye Med Vision; and Dearborn National Life, AD&D, and LTD Benefits
 - c. The Board will contribute \$16,865 towards the cost of the family plan, with rates for two-person and single plans to be prorated and calculated by 44North. Employees will contribute the remaining cost. This amount will be provided by 44North.
 - 2. The Plan B benefit summary and contribution specifics are as follows:
 - a. BCN "Base Option" Health, ARORx Prescription, and Teledoc Benefits
 - b. ADN Dental; Eye Med Vision; and Dearborn National Life, AD&D, and LTD Benefits
 - c. The Board will contribute \$16,865 towards the cost of the family plan, with rates for two-person and single plans to be prorated and calculated by 44North. Employees will contribute the remaining cost. This amount will be provided by 44North.
 - 3. The Plan C benefit summary and contribution specifics are as follows:
 - a. BCN "Economy Option" Health, ARORx Prescription, and Teledoc Benefits
 - b. ADN Dental; Eye Med Vision; and Dearborn National Life, AD&D, and LTD Benefits
 - c. The Board will pay for all costs of the family, two-person, and single plans. There is no employee contribution.
 - 4. The Plan D benefit summary and contribution specifics are as follows:
 - a. ADN Dental Benefits, Eye Med Vision Benefits, and Dearborn National Life, AD&D, and LTD Benefits
 - b. The Board will pay for all costs of the benefits. There is no employee contribution.
 - c. The Board will grant an annual stipend in the amount of \$3742 to any employee who elects to enroll in Plan D.
- B. If, at any time during the duration of this Agreement, a new insurance quote is returned from 44North, either the Board or the Association has the ability to call for both Article XII and Schedule A to be reopened for negotiation. The call to reopen must be made within thirty (30) days of receiving the quote. If neither side calls for a reopener, the Agreement will remain closed. Under this

- provision, neither party may refuse the reopener, and Article XII and Schedule A are the only portions of this Agreement that will be reopened.
- C. All costs to implement and administer the Section 125 plan shall be borne by the Board.
- D. Health plan specifications shall not include coverage for abortion services, which the Board is prohibited from funding under Section 166d of the 1997-1998 State School Aid Act or its successor provision.
- E. It is expressly understood that when the District employs two spouses, no duplicate health insurance shall be issued, it being the intent of the Board to provide only the insurance coverage for the entire family within the above program. For married couples employed by the School District, one of the spouses must select Plan D specified in Section A above.
- F. A single payroll deduction shall be available for any or all additional insurance programs.
- G. Negotiated Term Life Insurance benefits shall be paid to the employee's designated beneficiary.
- H. The Board shall be the policy holder.

ARTICLE XIII - SENIORITY

- A. Seniority: New employees hired into the Unit shall be considered as probationary employees as prescribed by the Tenure Act.
- B. The term "seniority" as hereinafter used shall be length of continuous service with the Pine River Area Schools.
 - Leaves of absence granted pursuant to this Agreement shall not constitute an interruption in continuous service. Credit given for outside teaching experience in school districts shall not be considered for the purpose of accumulating seniority but shall serve to reduce the probationary period in accordance with the provisions of the Tenure Act.
- C. Seniority within the school system shall first be determined by certification as approved by the Department of Education of the State of Michigan and shall secondly be determined by years of continuous employment in Pine River Area Schools.
- D. The Board of Education shall prepare a seniority list by classification based on continuous service in the Pine River Area Schools and transmit a copy of the same to the Association on or before the first day of October of each year of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XIV - MILEAGE/CARTAGE ALLOWANCE

- A. Each itinerant teacher shall have an assigned beginning school for each day. Travel between the assigned school and other school shall be reimbursed. A daily record will be maintained and must be submitted monthly for reimbursement to the business office. This form must be submitted to the business office through the building or central office secretaries no later than the 15th day of the following month.
- B. All mileage will be reimbursed at the approved current rate set by the IRS.

ARTICLE XV - SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT/SITE-BASED DECISION-MAKING

- A. The Board and the Association recognize that employees at individual schools are given increased responsibility pursuant to planning and problem solving which focus on improving quality and delivery of educational services.
- B. A Building Site-Based decision-making committee of volunteers may be established for the purpose of school improvement planning.
 - This committee will submit all plans to the Board of Education for approval.
- C. If any aspect of a site-based decision-making plan is contrary to the terms of the collective bargaining agreement, said aspect will not be implemented unless the SDC obtains a waiver from the Association. Said waiver must be in writing and must specify the contractual provision waived, the

nature and duration of the waiver, and the employees affected by the waiver. The waiver will be considered an addendum to the collective bargaining agreement, and any dispute as to its interpretation or application will constitute a grievance within the meaning of said agreement. No such waiver shall be precedent setting nor shall it extend beyond the life of this agreement.

- D. Except to the extent waived above, the collective bargaining agreement will remain in full force and effect and have full application to the employees who are affected by the site-based decision-making arrangement.
- E. No employee will be excluded from the bargaining unit as a supervisory or managerial employee within the meaning of the Labor Relations Act by reason of his/her participation in a site-based decision-making arrangement.
- F. The Board reserves the exclusive right to reject a proposed plan, and to reject a request for renewal or extension of a plan.
 - In those instances where a proposed plan is rejected or not renewed, the Board will identify the reasons. It is expressly understood that the Board's decision to reject a proposal or not to renew/extend a plan is not subject to the grievance procedure detailed in Article XIII.
- G. Participation in site-based decision-making necessitates work beyond the regular workday. Participants will be compensated according to Schedule B. Participants anticipating compensation according to Schedule B shall make their intentions known to the administration and may so be excused from the volunteer school improvement planning team for that month.

ARTICLE XVI - LEAST RESTRICTIVE ENVIRONMENT

A. Local District Planning

Upon signing of this agreement, the Board shall immediately meet with the Association and fully advise it regarding the history and status of all current or prospective planning activities relating to the implementation of the least restrictive environment (LRE) concept throughout the Wexford-Missaukee Intermediate School District and the Pine River District, or any portion thereof. Whether such planning has commenced or not, from the signing of this agreement forward, whenever such planning activities occur, the Board shall assure that the Association shall be a full participant in any planning process involving the district, as well as in the formulation and presentation of the Board's position as a part of any such planning activities involving the Intermediate School District.

In cases where plans are completed without initial Association participation and are already in the process of implementation, the Association shall be provided the opportunity to review and recommend modification.

B. IEPC/MET Participation

Whenever it is known in advance that a bargaining unit member will be providing instructional or other services to a handicapped student in a regular education classroom setting he/she shall be invited, in writing, to participate in the individual educational planning committee (IEPC) that may initially place (or continue the placement of) the student in a regular education classroom. Unless directed to attend by Employer, the member may choose not to do so.

ARTICLE XVII - MEDICALLY FRAGILE STUDENTS

No bargaining unit member, except an employee hired for this purpose, shall be required to provide custodial care or health services or any act or function constituting the practice of medicine. The teacher shall be informed and instructed as to emergency measures that may be necessary because of the student's condition.

SCHEDULE A - SALARY SCHEDULE

A. Teachers hired prior to September 1, 2016 will be paid according to the following schedule.

2019-2020 Salary			2020-2	2021 Salary			
Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III	Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III
1	\$36,811	\$37,544	\$38,649	1	\$37,915	\$38,670	\$39,808
2	\$38,988	\$39,769	\$40,943	2	\$40,158	\$40,962	\$42,171
3	\$41,173	\$41,993	\$43,234	3	\$42,408	\$43,253	\$44,531
4	\$43,351	\$44,215	\$45,529	4	\$44,652	\$45,541	\$46,895
5	\$45,528	\$46,446	\$47,825	5	\$46,894	\$47,839	\$49,260
6	\$47,710	\$48,672	\$50,122	6	\$49,141	\$50,132	\$51,626
7	\$49,892	\$50,892	\$52,419	7	\$51,389	\$52,419	\$53,992
8	\$52,076	\$53,124	\$54,715	8	\$53,638	\$54,718	\$56,356
9	\$54,253	\$55,347	\$57,011	9	\$55,881	\$57,007	\$58,721
10-13	\$56,432	\$57,571	\$59,284	10-13	\$58,125	\$59,298	\$61,063
14-17	\$61,409	\$62,649	\$64,518	14-17	\$63,251	\$64,528	\$66,454
18+	\$63,238	\$64,518	\$66,438	18+	\$65,135	\$66,454	\$68,431
	2021-2	2022 Salary			2022-2	2023 Salary	
Step	2021-2 BA I	2022 Salary BA+15 II	MA III	Step	2022-2 BA I	2023 Salary BA+15 II	MA III
Step 1		•	MA III \$40,604	Step		•	MA III \$41,416
_	BA I	BA+15 II			BA I	BA+15 II	
1	BA I \$38,673	BA+15 II \$39,443	\$40,604	1	BA I \$39,446	BA+15 II \$40,232	\$41,416
1 2	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961	BA+15 II \$39,443 \$41,781	\$40,604 \$43,014	1 2	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617	\$41,416 \$43,874
1 2 3	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256	BA+15 II \$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422	1 2 3	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330
1 2 3 4	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256 \$45,545	\$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118 \$46,452	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422 \$47,833	1 2 3 4	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121 \$46,456	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000 \$47,381	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330 \$48,790
1 2 3 4 5	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256 \$45,545 \$47,832	\$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118 \$46,452 \$48,796	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422 \$47,833 \$50,245	1 2 3 4 5	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121 \$46,456 \$48,789	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000 \$47,381 \$49,772	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330 \$48,790 \$51,250
1 2 3 4 5 6	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256 \$45,545 \$47,832 \$50,124	\$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118 \$46,452 \$48,796 \$51,135	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422 \$47,833 \$50,245 \$52,659	1 2 3 4 5 6	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121 \$46,456 \$48,789 \$51,126	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000 \$47,381 \$49,772 \$52,158	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330 \$48,790 \$51,250 \$53,712
1 2 3 4 5 6	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256 \$45,545 \$47,832 \$50,124 \$52,417	\$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118 \$46,452 \$48,796 \$51,135 \$53,467	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422 \$47,833 \$50,245 \$52,659 \$55,072	1 2 3 4 5 6 7	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121 \$46,456 \$48,789 \$51,126 \$53,465	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000 \$47,381 \$49,772 \$52,158 \$54,536	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330 \$48,790 \$51,250 \$53,712 \$56,173
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256 \$45,545 \$47,832 \$50,124 \$52,417 \$54,711	\$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118 \$46,452 \$48,796 \$51,135 \$53,467 \$55,812	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422 \$47,833 \$50,245 \$52,659 \$55,072 \$57,483	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121 \$46,456 \$48,789 \$51,126 \$53,465 \$55,805	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000 \$47,381 \$49,772 \$52,158 \$54,536 \$56,928	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330 \$48,790 \$51,250 \$53,712 \$56,173 \$58,633
1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	BA I \$38,673 \$40,961 \$43,256 \$45,545 \$47,832 \$50,124 \$52,417 \$54,711 \$56,999	\$39,443 \$41,781 \$44,118 \$46,452 \$48,796 \$51,135 \$53,467 \$55,812 \$58,147	\$40,604 \$43,014 \$45,422 \$47,833 \$50,245 \$52,659 \$55,072 \$57,483 \$59,895	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8	BA I \$39,446 \$41,780 \$44,121 \$46,456 \$48,789 \$51,126 \$53,465 \$55,805 \$55,805	BA+15 II \$40,232 \$42,617 \$45,000 \$47,381 \$49,772 \$52,158 \$54,536 \$56,928 \$59,310	\$41,416 \$43,874 \$46,330 \$48,790 \$51,250 \$53,712 \$56,173 \$58,633 \$61,093

- \$1000 Additional for successful completion of one or more Master-level degrees each year
- \$1000 Additional for completion of Ed.S. Educational Specialist Degree each year
- \$1000 Additional for successful completion of one or more Doctoral-level degrees each year
- \$1000 Additional will be added each year to salary step seventeen (17) following twenty-one (21) years of service with Pine River Area Schools

B. Teachers hired on or after September 1, 2016 will be paid according to the following indexed schedule.

]	Index				Index	
Step	BAI	BA+15 II	MA III	Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III
1	1	1.05	1.1	14	1.5122	1.5622	1.6122
2	1.0442	1.0942	1.1442	15	1.546	1.596	1.646
3	1.0876	1.1376	1.1876	16	1.579	1.629	1.679
4	1.1302	1.1802	1.2302	17	1.6112	1.6612	1.7112
5	1.172	1.222	1.272	18	1.6426	1.6926	1.7426
6	1.213	1.263	1.313	19	1.6732	1.7232	1.7732
7	1.2532	1.3032	1.3532	20	1.703	1.753	1.803
8	1.2926	1.3426	1.3926	21	1.732	1.782	1.832
9	1.3312	1.3812	1.4312	22	1.7602	1.8102	1.8602
10	1.369	1.419	1.469	23	1.7876	1.8376	1.8876
11	1.406	1.456	1.506	24	1.8142	1.8642	1.9142
12	1.4422	1.4922	1.5422	25+	1.84	1.89	1.94
13	1.4776	1.5276	1.5776				
	2019-2	2020 Salary			2020-	2021 Salary	
Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III	Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III
1	\$36,811	\$38,652	\$40,492	1	\$37,915	\$39,811	\$41,707
2	\$38,438	\$40,279	\$42,119	2	\$39,591	\$41,487	\$43,382
3	\$40,036	\$41,876	\$43,717	3	\$41,236	\$43,132	\$45,028
4	\$41,604	\$43,444	\$45,285	4	\$42,852	\$44,747	\$46,643
5	\$43,142	\$44,983	\$46,824	5	\$44,436	\$46,332	\$48,228
6	\$44,652	\$46,492	\$48,333	6	\$45,991	\$47,887	\$49,782
7	\$46,132	\$47,972	\$49,813	7	\$47,515	\$49,411	\$51,307
8	\$47,582	\$49,422	\$51,263	8	\$49,009	\$50,905	\$52,800
9	\$49,003	\$50,843	\$52,684	9	\$50,472	\$52,368	\$54,264
10	\$50,394	\$52,235	\$54,075	10	\$51,906	\$53,801	\$55,697
11	\$51,756	\$53,597	\$55,437	11	\$53,308	\$55,204	\$57,100
12	\$53,089	\$54,929	\$56,770	12	\$54,681	\$56,577	\$58,473
13	\$54,392	\$56,232	\$58,073	13	\$56,023	\$57,919	\$59,815
14	\$55,666	\$57,506	\$59,347	14	\$57,335	\$59,231	\$61,127
15	\$56,910	\$58,750	\$60,591	15	\$58,617	\$60,512	\$62,408
16	\$58,125	\$59,965	\$61,806	16	\$59,868	\$61,764	\$63,659
17	\$59,310	\$61,150	\$62,991	17	\$61,089	\$62,984	\$64,880
18	\$60,466	\$62,306	\$64,147	18	\$62,279	\$64,175	\$66,071
19	\$61,592	\$63,433	\$65,273	19	\$63,439	\$65,335	\$67,231
20	\$62,689	\$64,530	\$66,370	20	\$64,569	\$66,465	\$68,361
21	\$63,757	\$65,597	\$67,438	21	\$65,669	\$67,565	\$69,460
22	\$64,795	\$66,635	\$68,476	22	\$66,738	\$68,634	\$70,529
23	\$65,803	\$67,644	\$69,484	23	\$67,777	\$69,673	\$71,568
24	\$66,783	\$68,623	\$70,464	24	\$68,785	\$70,681	\$72,577
25+	\$67,732	\$69,573	\$71,413	25+	\$69,764	\$71,659	\$73,555

2021-2022 Salary				2022-	2023 Salary		
Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III	Step	BA I	BA+15 II	MA III
1	\$38,673	\$40,607	\$42,540	1	\$39,446	\$41,418	\$43,391
2	\$40,382	\$42,316	\$44,250	2	\$41,190	\$43,162	\$45,134
3	\$42,061	\$43,994	\$45,928	3	\$42,901	\$44,874	\$46,846
4	\$43,708	\$45,642	\$47,576	4	\$44,582	\$46,554	\$48,526
5	\$45,325	\$47,258	\$49,192	5	\$46,231	\$48,203	\$50,175
6	\$46,910	\$48,844	\$50,778	6	\$47,848	\$49,820	\$51,793
7	\$48,465	\$50,399	\$52,332	7	\$49,434	\$51,406	\$53,378
8	\$49,989	\$51,922	\$53,856	8	\$50,988	\$52,960	\$54,932
9	\$51,481	\$53,415	\$55,349	9	\$52,511	\$54,483	\$56,455
10	\$52,943	\$54,877	\$56,811	10	\$54,002	\$55,974	\$57,946
11	\$54,374	\$56,308	\$58,242	11	\$55,461	\$57,433	\$59,406
12	\$55,774	\$57,708	\$59,642	12	\$56,889	\$58,861	\$60,834
13	\$57,143	\$59,077	\$61,011	13	\$58,285	\$60,258	\$62,230
14	\$58,481	\$60,415	\$62,349	14	\$59,650	\$61,623	\$63,595
15	\$59,788	\$61,722	\$63,656	15	\$60,984	\$62,956	\$64,928
16	\$61,065	\$62,998	\$64,932	16	\$62,285	\$64,258	\$66,230
17	\$62,310	\$64,244	\$66,177	17	\$63,555	\$65,528	\$67,500
18	\$63,524	\$65,458	\$67,392	18	\$64,794	\$66,766	\$68,739
19	\$64,708	\$66,641	\$68,575	19	\$66,001	\$67,973	\$69,946
20	\$65,860	\$67,794	\$69,727	20	\$67,177	\$69,149	\$71,121
21	\$66,982	\$68,915	\$70,849	21	\$68,320	\$70,293	\$72,265
22	\$68,072	\$70,006	\$71,940	22	\$69,433	\$71,405	\$73,377
23	\$69,132	\$71,066	\$72,999	23	\$70,514	\$72,486	\$74,458
24	\$70,161	\$72,094	\$74,028	24	\$71,563	\$73,535	\$75,508
25+	\$71,158	\$73,092	\$75,026	25+	\$72,581	\$74,553	\$76,525

- \$1000 Additional for successful completion of one or more Master-level degrees each year
- \$1000 Additional for completion of Ed.S. Educational Specialist Degree each year
- \$1000 Additional for successful completion of one or more Doctoral-level degrees each year
- C. Placement on the salary schedule shall be determined by:
 - BA I: Hold valid certificate pursuant to the provisions of the Education Law. 1.
 - 2. BA+15 II: Have completed fifteen (15) semester hours of approved study beyond the Bachelor's degree.
 - MA III: Have completed a Master's degree of approved study. 3.
 - It is the opinion of the Administration and the Board of Education that a teacher having passed successfully thirty-three (33) semester hours beyond the Bachelor's Degree and who has taken subjects in the field of education or related to their field of teaching may be considered to have a Master's Degree equivalent and thereby compensated at the same rate as the holder of a Master's Degree. It will be the responsibility of the Superintendent to audit the credits provided by the teacher to ensure the aforementioned conditions exist.
- The Maximum transferable years of experience shall be at Board discretion. D.
- E. No teacher shall advance more than one step per school year on the salary schedule.

- F. The Board agrees to pay the percent of salary for retirement as mandated to the State of Michigan Public School Employees Retirement Fund.
- G. Any bargaining unit member with 10 (ten) or more years of service, who submits an unconditional written resignation or retirement to the Superintendent's office at or before 4:00 p.m. on the first Monday of March of the contract year, shall be entitled to receive a payment in the amount of \$1,000. The payment shall be subject to the following:
 - 1. Resignations or notice of retirement of qualified bargaining unit members submitted after 4:00 p.m. on the first Monday of March of the contract year shall not entitle the resigning or retiring bargaining unit member to any payment under the provisions of this agreement.
 - 2. Payment of the qualified amounts (minus employee FICA, tax withholding and other legally required deductions) shall be made to eligible bargaining unit members as part of their paycheck within 30 days of receipt of the letter of resignation or retirement.
 - 3. Resignations or retirements submitted under this provision, must be signed by the bargaining unit member, and designate the date of the resignation as the last professional staff work day of the current contract school year, unless the professional is physically unable to complete the school year and resigns earlier.

SCHEDULE B – EXTRA CURRICULAR DUTIES AND REIMBURSEMENTS

A. Conferences

Teachers who request to attend a conference or training during non-contracted days must gain signature of approval of the superintendent through the building administrator in accordance with the school/district improvement plan and the Title IIA, professional development plan. All effort will be made to accommodate such requests. All teachers who attend conferences/trainings during non-contracted days are eligible to be reimbursed as follows:

- 1. Mileage at the current IRS rate.
- 2. Lodging costs as pre-approved.
- 3. Meals to be reimbursed adhering to the per diem maximum of forty dollars (\$40) per day for the employee's food and non-alcoholic beverages only.
- 4. Teachers applying for college credit are not eligible.
- 5. Teachers already receiving a stipend for conference/training are not eligible.
- B. The following shall be the only extra-curricular activities for which reimbursement will be allowed. This schedule shall be based on steps of the non-indexed BA I salary schedule according to the following scale: Year one receives step one, years two through four receive step two, years five through seven receive step three, years eight through ten receive step four, and years eleven and higher receive step five. A "particular activity" shall be defined to include movement from one level to another and/or one gender to another. For example, NJHS and NHS are both Honor Society activities and girls' and boys' basketball are considered basketball activities. Teachers collecting Schedule B reimbursement may be required to annotate hours by maintaining an Advisor Log. Advisor Logs will be supplied by the Administration at the beginning of the assignment or upon request.
 - 1. The following positions are Coaches. An Athletic program may add personnel by dividing total current coaching percents among all perspective coaches. Pre-approval is required, submitted to PREA Executive Board, prior to the first scheduled event for that sport. A Letter of Agreement signed by the Athletic Director, Superintendent, and PREA President signifies approval. Please note this does not add money to any sport. Also, the percentages may not be increased by dividing current percents among fewer coaches If there is no Teacher willing to fill these positions, the positions may be offered to other internal candidates. If no internal candidates can be found to fill these positions, the positions may be offered to external candidates, or remain unfilled.

HS Football Head Coach (1)	12%
HS Football Assistant Coach (3)	10%
HS Track Head Coach (2)*	10%
HS Track Assistant Coach (2)*	8%
HS Boys Basketball Varsity Coach (1)	
HS Boys Basketball Junior Varsity Coach (1)	10%
HS Boys Basketball Assistant Coach (1)	5%
HS Girls Basketball Varsity Coach (1)	12%
HS Girls Basketball Junior Varsity Coach (1)	10%
HS Girls Basketball Assistant Coach (1)	5%
HS Volleyball Varsity Coach (1)	10%
HS Volleyball Junior Varsity Coach (1)	8%
HS Volleyball Assistant Coach (1)	
HS Wrestling Varsity Coach (1)	
HS Wrestling Junior Varsity Coach (1)	
HS Wrestling Assistant Coach (1)	
HS Baseball Varsity Coach (1)	

	HS Baseball Junior Varsity Coach (1) 5% HS Softball Varsity Coach (1) 10% HS Softball Junior Varsity Coach (1) 8% HS Softball Assistant Coach (1) 5% HS Cross Country Head Coach (1) 10% HS Cross Country Assistant Coach (1) 5% HS Soccer Head Coach (1) 10% HS Soccer Assistant Coach (1) 5% HS Winter Cheer Coach (1) 10% HS Fall Sideline Cheer Coach (1) 7% MS Football Head Coach (1) 5.5% MS Football Assistant Coach (1) 5.5% MS Track Head Coach (2) 5% MS Boys 7th Grade Basketball Coach (1) 5% MS Boys 8th Grade Basketball Coach (1) 5% MS Girls 7th Grade Basketball Coach (1) 5% MS Girls 8th Grade Basketball Coach (1) 5% MS 7th Grade Volleyball Coach (1) 5% MS 8th Grade Volleyball Coach (1) 5% MS Wrestling Coach (1) 5% MS Cross Country Coach (1) 5%
2.	The following are positions that may be required to be filled. If there is no Teacher willing to fill these positions, the positions may be offered to other internal candidates. If no internal candidates can be found to fill these positions, teachers may be assigned to fill these positions.
	8th Grade Class Advisor Team
3.	The following are positions that may not be required to be filled. If there is no Teacher willing to fill these positions, the positions may be offered to other internal candidates. If no internal candidates can be found to fill these positions, the positions may be offered to external candidates, or remain unfilled.
	Marching/Concert Band 6-1213%Marching Band Assistant4%Choir2%Elementary Music5%High School Drama (Minimum 1 Play)5%Middle School Drama (Minimum 1 Play)5%SIP/SIT Chairperson5.5%National Honor Society5%Art Club Advisor4%Foreign Language Club4%Forensics/Debate/Model U.N4%High School Yearbook**4%

Industrial Arts (MITES) Advisor	4%
Outdoor Recreation Club Advisor (Grades 6-12)	4%
STEM Club Advisor (Grades 6-12)	4%
STEM Club Advisor (Grades K-5)	4%
High School Student Council	3%
Middle School Yearbook**	3%
Middle School Student Council	
National Junior Honor Society	2%

- C. There shall be two options of payment for extracurricular activities, the option to be chosen by the coach/advisor at the beginning of the activity.
 - 1. Option 1:

The first half of the amount shall be paid after the first half the activity has been completed, or in the first pay of December for yearlong activities. The second half of the amount shall be given after the coach/advisor has completed all responsibilities required by the activity and has been evaluated by the supervisor (either the building principal or athletic director). This evaluation shall take place within fifteen (15) days after the completion of responsibilities by the coach/advisor or June 30, whichever comes first, or by an agreed-upon date by both parties.

2. Option 2:

The full amount shall be given after the coach/advisor has completed all responsibilities required by the activity and has been evaluated by the supervisor (either the building principal or athletic director). This evaluation shall take place within fifteen (15) days after the completion of responsibilities by the coach/advisor or June 30, whichever comes first, or by an agreed-upon date by both parties.

- D. The Board and the Association believe that the Schedule B pay in this Agreement meets all requirements of Title IX.
- E. Teachers who secure new district funding through grant writing shall be entitled to receive reimbursement for time spent on the grant preparation.
 - 1. The Administration must give prior approval for any applicable grants.
 - 2. Reimbursement shall be 5% of the total value of the grant, with a maximum value of \$100 per grant, with a maximum district payout of \$1000 per school year.
 - 3. Michigan 31a (at-risk) or Federal Title grants are excluded from this reimbursement.

F. Other Reimbursements

- 1. A fund shall be set up for the purpose of full tuition reimbursement. This fund may be drawn from by any teacher who is in the process of obtaining a specific, required teaching certificate for employment as a teacher, specific endorsement of benefit to the teacher and the District, or towards a graduate degree or certificate of value to the teacher and the District. Classes must be pre-approved by the superintendent and taken at an ac-credited college or university.
 - a. Proof of passing with a "B" or better is required. Requests for reimbursement must be submitted within three (3) months of completion of the class.
 - b. The maximum Board contribution to the shall be twenty thousand dollars (\$20,000) each year. For the purposes of this provision, a year is defined as June 16th through the following June 15th. Requests for reimbursement of tuition shall be submitted by

^{*}If Boys and Girls HS Track teams are coached by one individual, this will be paid at 12% with 3 assistants at 8% each.

^{**}If class time is given for either High School or Middle School Yearbook, the amount will be lowered by 1%.

- June 15th. A tally will be provided to individual teachers, on request, of the total credit hours currently approved for the fiscal year. If the qualifying requests submitted by June 15th are less than or equal to the available funds, all requests shall be paid in full.
- c. If requests exceed the available funds, the total available funds shall be prorated on a credit hour basis by dividing the total hours of credit payment requested into the available funds and paying that amount per credit hour to all approved requests.
- d. If requests are less than the available funds, the remaining budgeted amount will roll over to the next school year. The fund will be allowed to exceed twenty thousand dollars (\$20,000), but not exceed forty thousand dollars (\$40,000). The total value of the fund will be provided to individual teachers on request.
- 2. Administration may call up to four (4) hours of meeting per month, to be held during or beyond the contractual day. Teachers may claim compensatory time for meeting time in excess of this amount. Teachers who believe they will be subjected to this clause shall notify their building principal prior to attending any set meeting. This does not apply to Schedule B or volunteer positions.
- 3. Mileage reimbursement
 If a coach/advisor is required to attend an event in accordance with a Schedule B position, and this event takes place outside of the Pine River Area School district, and transportation has not been provided by the district, the coach/advisor shall be reimbursed for the mileage at the current IRS rate.
- 4. Compensatory time shall be paid at the hourly rate of BA I, in one-half hour increments.

SCHEDULE C – BUILDING SCHEDULES

<u>Building</u>	Staff in Room	<u>Class Starts</u>	<u>Day Ends</u>	Staff Leaves
Elementary	7:45 a.m.	7:55 a.m.	2:55 p.m.	3:00 p.m.
MS/HS	8:05 a.m.	8:10 a.m.	3:14 p.m.	3:20 p.m.

APPENDIX A – INSURANCE SUMMARIES

\$6.90	\$149.42	\$171.73	Family
\$5.53	\$119.66	\$137.53	Two Person
\$2.32	\$50.22		Single
	Monthly Cost		
\$160	\$160	\$160	Tier 3 - Non-Preferred Drugs
\$80	\$80	\$80	Tier 2 - Preferred Drugs
\$20	\$20	\$20	Tier 1 - Generic Drugs
	90 Day Supply (Mail order)	Your Prescription Coverage	
\$80	\$80	\$80	Tier 3 - Non-Preferred Drugs
\$40	\$40	\$40	Tier 2 - Preferred Drugs
\$10	\$10	\$10	Tier 1 - Generic Drugs
	30 Day Supply	Your Prescription Coverage	
\$6,350/\$12,700	\$6,350/\$12,700	\$6,350/\$12,700	Out of Pocket Max
\$250 after HRA deductible	\$150 after HRA deductible	\$100 after HRA deductible	Emergency Room
\$50	\$20	\$15	Urgent Care
\$40 per visit w/ referral / 30 Combined Visits	\$20 per visit w/ referral / 30 Combined Visits	\$15 per visit w/ referral / 30 Combined Visits	Chiropractic/Max Visits
\$40 w/ referral	\$30 w/ referral	\$15 w/ referral	Specialist Visit Co-pay
\$20	\$20	\$15	Office Visit Co-Pay (PCP)
N/A	N/A	N/A	Coinsurance Max
20%	0%	0%	Coinsurance %
\$1,500/\$3,000	\$500/\$1,000	\$200/\$400	Deductible
Single/Two-Person/Family	Single/Two-Person/Family	Single/Two-Person/Family	(Amount 1991 ay)
HRA \$1500	HRA \$500	HRA \$200	(Amount You Pay)
Economy Option	Base Option	Buy up Option	Your Medical Coverage
Blue Care Network of Michigan	Blue Care Network of Methyork	Blue Care Network of Mehagan	

1-1-2019 Pine Riv

See Benefits At A Glance For More Detail

	•	_
	7	ζ
	7	2
1		ō
		3
	1	>
i		3
1	Ī	Q
1	u	J
1	۷	(
	•	200
	7	;
	>	ί,
		_
1		מ
	Ţ	ļ
1	١	D
	_	5
1	Π	2
i		
	,	•
	ř	_
		3
		3
		₹
	ō	٥
i	מות היים	3
٦	٩	
	Ç	۲
		-
	2	
	ñ	õ
i	_	3
		•
1	٦	D
	ś	•
		1

ARTICLE XVIII – DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective as of September 1, 2019, and shall continue in effect until August 31, 2023. This Agreement shall not be extended, and it is expressly understood that it shall expire on the date indicated.

PINE RIVER AREA SCHOOLS

PINE RIVER EDUCATION

ASSOCIATION

BOARD OF EDUCATION

Board President

Superintendent

Association President

By: antoinett

Chief Negotiator